

CONOY TOWNSHIP

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MEETING MINUTES

February 10, 2022 – 7:00 p.m.
A meeting of the Conoy Township Board of Supervisors was held at 7:00 pm on Thursday, February 10, 2022, at the Bainbridge Fire Company Hall, 34 South Second Street, Bainbridge, PA  17502. In attendance were Supervisors Justin Risser, Gina Mariani, Stephen Mohr, Douglas Hawthorne, and S. Jay Williams; and Secretary-Treasurer Kathy Hipple. Also in attendance was Solicitor Matthew Crème, Jr., of Nikolaus and Hohenadel and Robert Lynn of Hanover Engineering.
ORDER OF BUSINESS:
1. Meeting called to order by Chairman Risser at 7:01 p.m. followed by the Pledge of Allegiance prayer offered by Chairman Risser.
2.  Mariani Motioned to approve the January 3, 2022, BOS Meeting Minutes; Second by Hawthorne; Motion caried. 
3.  Chairman – Announcements and additional agenda items: None
4.  Public Participation: Joseph Weisbecker, 220 S. Second Street asked and was granted permission and offered a prayer over the Members of the Board of Supervisors and the Township. 
5.  Secretary- Treasurer – (i) EACSA Meeting attendance. Risser currently attends the 6 p.m. EACSA meetings at the Poplar Street building and other locations and asked for the support of another Board Member to attend the meetings. Williams volunteered. Motion made by Risser to appoint Williams; Second by Mariani. Motion carried. (ii) UV Project Electrical Bid results. Bob Lynn reported that there was one bid received, previous bidder did not re-bid. KH Electric, LLC, bid is $42,600. Motion by Mariani to accept the KH Electric, LLC bid; Second by Hawthorne. Motion carried. (iii) Use of ARPA funding. Risser recommended the funds received last year and anticipated in 2022 for a total of $360,000 be used for the UV sewer project. When the use was questioned, Lynn and Solicitor Crème agreed these funds can be used for that project. Motion by Mariani to use ARPA funds towards the sewer UV project; Second by Williams; Motion carried.
(iii) Reminder – Statement of Financial Interest forms are due to the Township office by 5/1/22. Correspondence received:  (i) 2.4.22 Hanover Engineering review letter re:  Huyard Major SWM Plan Punch List, As-built review (to be discussed under agenda item 6 j Solicitor). (ii) 2.9.22 Hanover Engineering letter re: Wastewater Treatment Plants Ultraviolet Disinfectant Contract 2 – Electrical (to be discussed under agenda item 6 h (v). 
6.  Report of Committees / Officers:  
a. Emergency Management – (i) Emergency Plan for potential railroad incidents and Susquehanna River (flooding) in
progress.
b. Bainbridge Fire Company – (i) Reports are available; 11 calls in December as follows:  6 in Conoy Township; 1 in
East Donegal Township; 1 in West Donegal Township; 2 in Mount Joy Township and 1 in Columbia Borough; 15 calls
In January as follows:  6 in Conoy Township; 2 in Elizabethtown Borough, 3 in East Donegal Township; 1 in West   Donegal Township; 1 in Highspire Borough; 2 in Columbia Borough. (ii) Bainbridge Fire Department 3/19/222 Dinner;

RSVP requested. Appreciation dinner, must RSVP, cost is $15.00. 
c. NW Emergency Medical Services – (i) Reports are available 19 calls in January. 
d. Police – (i) Report is available. 
e. Waste to Energy Plant (Incinerator) – (i) December 2021 Host fee $64,713.94; 33357.70 Tons at $1.94 /Ton processed; (ii) 2021 – 2022 comparison is available.
f. Roads – (i) Verbal report by Mohr. Had some winter weather that was handled fairly well, had some difficulty at first with salt, but are in good shape now. Crews are replacing road signs and potholes now; they have a winter pothole mix. If you know of any potholes that need repaired, please let us know. Street signs and stop signs have been disappearing, if you know of a missing stop sign, please call and report them. Risser mentioned a significant pothole on Amosite Road. Williams reported that it was brought to his attention that there are a lot of dead trees in the creek right before Locust Grove Bridge which could damage the bridge if they let go. Quote Williams received is $11,600. Lynn suggested talking to a towing company to get another quote. Risser asked Lynn research if special permits to do the work are needed.

g. Sewage Enforcement Officer – (i) Report is available. SEO completed end-of-year report; checked malfunction complaint at 1478 Keener Road. 
h. Sanitary Sewer – (i) Verbal report by Mohr. Some days the alarms go off continuously and some days it works perfectly. Pulled two pumps and had them rebuilt. There are enough spare pumps to cover all the current pumps. (ii) Reed Bed project. Contractor took samples of sludge; Reed Bed 3 can be emptied. Contractor to come in early next week to do that work. Reed Bed 4 was a little wet, but landfill personnel said they would take the sludge. Beds 1 and 2 might have been inundated by the operator so some sludge will need to be removed from them so the Reeds that were planted will take. (iii) I & I project status report. Findings from USG televising. Sump pump notice to residents to be included on 4/15/22 2nd quarter 2022 sewer billing. Risser stated that if you have a sump pump and it is connected to the sewer, it should not be. It needs to be discharged to the surface ground. (iv) Aeration Tank Cleaning; no change. (v) UV Disinfectant Project Electrical Contract bid as previously discussed was awarded to KH Electric, LLC for $42,600.00. Lynn is working on a cost for the heat trace for the lines. 
i.  Stormwater Management – (i) Exemption Application Fees. Township is being charged $115.00 by the Zoning Officer  for each application. Residents are charged $100.00. Motion by Williams to increase the SWM Exemption application fee to $115.00; Second by Mariani; Motion carried.
j.  Solicitor Crème provided updates for the following:  (i) 191 Falmouth Road – The situation is at an impasse at this time. The property owner is not communicating with Impact Missions. Impact Missions Executive Director Matt Beakes reported he drove by the property and noted that the main part of the front yard area is in similar shape as the rest of the properties in the area, but past the tree line on the side of the property is covered in the same amount of extensive debris. Last dumpster was pulled in November, at that time he did communicate with the family via text with no response back that they had two weeks to fill the dumpster. When removed, the tonnage in the dumpster was at 1.75 tons out of the 9 to11 tons the dumpster holds. Beakes texted the homeowner to assess the property and put a plan together for the interior of the home with no response from the family. Beakes  reached out to the family today and has not heard back from them. Impact Missions is still willing to work with the family but at this time the family does not seem to be willing to communicate. Impact Missions needs to be invited to gain access to the interior of the home. Solicitor Crème said court cases are still pending. The Judge did not address the request for penalties but sternly addressed the residents. An option is for the Township to go back in front of the Judge but that will not happen quickly. The Township is in the same position as Impact Missions that unless the residents invite the Township in, the home cannot be entered. Another option is for the Township to obtain an Administrative Search warrant from the Magisterial District Judge, send a sternly worded letter and the need to discuss that the outside of the property becomes a project of the Township at Township expense and place a lien against the property. Solicitor advised a visit by the Zoning Officer, sending a sternly worded letter to the residents and working on getting on the Judges schedule. Resident Ken Brosey asked about the project at Chestnut/Apple has been pending, part of the house is torn off and has not been put back together. Nothing has been done for months. Matt Beakes informed there is a plan with the church for early March when the weather breaks for the work to be completed. Mariani asked if the residents had vacated the trailer. Brosey confirmed they have not vacated. Solicitor will look into this matter with the Zoning Officer that would be filing the with Magisterial District Judge. 
(ii) Townsedge Development. There were remaining items to be done and items to be re-done. The Township is holding $112,000 financial security. The remaining items were principally the public streets, sidewalks, access, trees and ADA compliance. The Township agreed some years ago to accept dedication of the streets and the open space lots. The open space lots do have the potential for athletic fields for the Township. This was conditioned on the developer completing everything on the Hanover Engineering punch list. Funk Brothers on behalf of the developer completed the work that was on the initial list. The holdup is the developer completing the legal work. This has sat for years, which has resulted in additional wear and tear on the streets that the developer continues to own. Last year, in the fall, the developer expressed the desire to wrap up this project. At that time, it was not the season for the Township to accept dedication of the streets. The last few months have been used to get everything completed. Lynn gave an update on the condition of the completed items. Trees have been placed and roadway repairs completed. The work that occurred outside the right of ways and the basin in the back still need to be addressed. The streets are complete. If we needed to enforce the obligation, the Township could do the work and instead of footing the expense, the Township can pay out of the financial security. Mohr asked Lynn if he was sure that the work was completed on Cypress Street, he was concerned about a high manhole cover. Lynn confirmed he was there when the repair was completed and that all the manhole covers were flush with the roadway. Mohr also stated that at the corner of the one catch basin there was a bottomless hole back in November and he did not see it repaired after that. Lynn advised all holes were documented and photographed. Lynn confirmed that everything that was on the list was addressed but will do another drive by and check. (iii) 118 Monument Drive. All agreements have been completed and are ready to be recorded. (iv) Huyard Stormwater Management project. Project is slowly moving along. Jennifer Prunoske of Hanover Engineering has been in touch with DC Gohn about a punch list of items to be completed. A release of financial security has been requested. Solicitor and Township Engineer recommend those funds not be released due to the weather holding up inspections and other items are not in a condition to be inspected because it is not known how they are functioning. 
k. Zoning Officer – (i) Report is available. (ii) 2/24/22 Zoning Hearing Board application – Darrell Rank, 3096 Turnpike Road, Elizabethtown, PA  17022. ZHB Hearing to be held at St. Luke’s Sunday School Room, 106 N Second Street, Bainbridge, PA  17502. Please see 2/1/22 PC Meeting Minutes for PC recommendation of approval of variance. Todd Smeigh, DC Gohn, addressed the Members of the Board. Darrell and Marci live at 3096 Turnpike Road, and they own the adjoining property at 3072 Turnpike Road. The property where they live is 3.4 acres and the neighboring lot is 3.9 in total a little over 7 acres. For future planning they would like to take the eastern most line of 3096 and shift it farther east creating a 1-acre parcel. Darrell would like to keep as much of the integrity of the field on his property. Both properties have been established for a long time. Variance is to maintain the integrity of the field. The Zoning Ordinance, in the agriculture district where these properties are, calls for a minimum lot width of 200’ at the minimum building line. Would like to consider a 23% variance to take it down to 154’. 3072 ends up being a 1-acre lot. Their request would not be too different from what is across the street. Solicitor Crème noted that as a condition of approval the Planning Commission recommended applicant completes sewer planning on the 1-acre lot to determine if a replacement system will fit and if it will not then consider adjusting the subdivision plan.
l. Buildings – (i) Quotes to paint Salt Shaker interior:  Eric Peterson & Jessica Shaud - $2,350.00; Sandy & Paul Ail - $2,250.00; Paul Peterson - $2,100.00. Quotes include the paint, painting everything inside except the upstairs including cabinets. Sabine Shearer will pull all the tape off the walls. The painter will caulk holes as needed. Cabinets will be painted white; rest will be the same color. Motion by Mariani made motion to award the bid to Paul Peterson, Second by Hawthorne; Motion carried.
m. Personnel – (i) Township Administrator ad received 1 applicant, but an agreement could not be reached regarding salary with that applicant. The position was readvertised on Indeed.com, three days ago and Township received three resumes. Listing will be live for two  weeks. (ii) Fulltime Office Assistant position. Motion by Mariani to advertise for a fulltime office assistant; Second by Hawthorne. Motion carried. (ii) Summer Playground Wage Increase. For clarification from previous meetings, at an executive session it was decided to provide a 3% raise across the Board. A decision was later made that hourly wage for new hires for summer playground would change from $9.18/hour to $10.50/hour. That would mean new comers would be making more than returning students, so the decision was made to raise all employees’ wages in summer playground $1.32/hour for returning students with the exception of Mariani’s wage which was approved at the 3% increase by the Board of Auditors. Motion by Williams to increase the returning part-time wage by $1.32/hour, Second by Hawthorne. Motion carried.
n. Parks and Recreation – (i) Requests to use Falmouth NWLCRT parking lot and other trail issues. There are two requests. First request is to park vehicle and sell coffee and snacks. Second request to have people park at the trail head and use the Fish and Boat Commission area for a kayaking business. The one request would be an accessory of the trail as a snack shack the other one wants to run a business and have kayaking classes. The Fish Commission granted her use of the ramp, she wants to use trail head parking area for her customers. According to the Zoning Officer, there are no permits needed, just the approval of the board. According to Solicitor, the Peddler would complete a Solicitation permit. However the kayaking would be a zoning use and should be discussed by the applicant with the Zoning Officer. Township resident Kendra Mohr, 142 Wickersham Road,  brought up her request from last year to allow local non-profits from Conoy set up a snack stand on the weekends for the trail users in the summer. She would like to see non-profits have this opportunity before a commercial enterprise. Risser asked Office Assistant Carrie Chapman to reach out to local non-profits to see if they have any interest. She can contact Ron Barnhart for that information. The private applicant  needs to fill out the solicitation permit and can rotate in with the non-profits once that information is available. 
o. Planning, Subdivision and Development – (i) LCSWMA Petition to Rezone (Motion requested to authorize advertisement of April 14 hearing). Moved in fall 2021 to entertain a hearing in April and we are not bound to that, they have gone before the Planning Commission and not much has come out of that meeting. According to Solicitor there has been a lot of discussion with LCSWMA. The Planning Commission is considering what they might recommend to the Supervisors on the LCSWMA petition on the rezoning of two parcels to industrial zoning district. But on their own the Planning Commission has initiated a discussion to look at the industrial zoning district and make recommendations on reallocating the various uses between the three categories of permitted, special exception, and conditional use and had a good discussion at their February meeting on direction they are going. At the March PC meeting there will be a discussion draft from Steve Dellinger of Hanover Engineering on the reallocation of uses and at the April meeting they will bring in LCSWMA to discuss the petition in relation to these changes to the industrial district. If the schedule holds, they may have a recommendation at their April meeting. No action is required this evening. 
7. Financial Reports – FYI – See General Fund Deposit Detail, General Check Detail and Payroll Summary reports and Sewer Fund Deposit and General Check Detail reports for January. 
8. Motion by Mariani to pay bills (See Unpaid Bills Detail Reports for General Fund 1/11/22; 1/17/22; 1/27/22 and 2/10/22; and Sewer Fund for 1/18/22; 1/27/22 and 2/10/22; Summer Playground 1/11/22; Capital Reserve 1/11/22); Second by Mohr; Motion carried. 
9.  Old Business: (i) Salt Shaker income / expenses and rental fee discussion. Currently rentals are for one hour set up, four-hour event and one hour clean-up, totaling six hours. An employee suggestion was made to see if two rentals in one day would be possible. Risser proposed the current resident rate of $75 be increased to $100 and non-resident rate of $100 be increased to $125 and shorten the rental time from four hours to three hours. Mariani suggested $150 for non-residents and $100 for residents effective immediately. Supervisor Motion by Mariani for rate change of $100 for resident and $150 for non-resident effective immediately, second by Mohr. Motion carried. Rentals to be one per day. 
10.  New Business: (i) Future of Blacksmith Shop – public opinion wanted. Building has been sitting for 2 ½ years. We are asking for residents to send an email to conoytownship@conoytownship.org with suggestions. Notice will be posted on Township website and Facebook page. Mohr and some small groups were planning on holding events there and can continue to use as planned for now. Mohr reported the Blacksmith Shop was open during Susquehanna Old- Fashioned Field days with live Blacksmith demonstrations with a lot of people touring the building and demonstrations both days. 
11.  Other Items and Public Participation: (i) Williams asked for updates on bridges and was informed that a Motion was made last year to have a plan in place this spring. Lynn provided updates stating they are working on structural plans now and are on schedule at this point. Mohr asked about federal funding with Lynn confirming they did look into the funding, and it is not clear whether or not they are taking federal funding and earmarking it for state owned bridges or if it will trickle down to the municipalities. If it does trickle down to the municipalities, it is for projects already in the works. Resident Steve Mohr, Jr., 1225 Sagerville Road, asked if allocating the federal assistant fund would that also be eligible to use for the bridges. Supervisor Risser stated that we are looking into that but do not have answers yet. Mohr, Jr. suggested looking to see if either project is eligible for grant money and to use the federal funding as a match. (iii) An unnamed resident mentioned he thought the prayer was nice and fine if the Supervisors want to do that but should not overlook the moment of silence.
12.  Motion was made at 8:37 p.m. by Mariani to adjourn, Second by Williams. Motion carried.
Respectfully submitted,

Kathy M. Hipple

Secretary-Treasurer 
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